Record, James. A Dream Come True. Vol. I. John Hicklin Printing Company, Huntsville, AL, 1970.

Rohr, Nancy. "The Rosenwald Plan: Architecture for Education." *The Historic Huntsville Quarterly of Local Architecture and Preservation*, Volume XXVII, No. 4:27,31. The Historic Huntsville Foundation, Winter 2001.

Sellers, James Benson. Slavery in Alabama. University of Alabama Press, University, AL, 1950.

Shogren, Michael G., Kenneth R. Turner, and Jody C. Perroni. *Elko Switch Cemetery: An Archaeological Perspective*. Report of Investigation 58. Alabama State Museum of Natural History, Division of Archaeology, University of Alabama, April 1989.

Sellers, James Benson. Slavery in Alabama. University of Alabama Press, University, AL, 1950.

Sullivan, Ellen and Marie Stokes. An Alabama Scrapbook. Stokes Jemison, 1988.

Varnedoe, William W., Jr. and Charles A. Lundquist. *Tales of Huntsville Caves*. Published in Commemoration of the Huntsville, Alabama Bicentennial 1805-2005 and of the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Huntsville Grotto, National Speleological Society, July 4-8, 2005.

Werner, M.R. Julius Rosenwald: The Life of a Practical Humanitarian. New York: Harper, 1939.

NEWSPAPERS

The Advocate. "Early History of Madison County," April 6, 1877.

The ARKANSAS News, "ARKANSAS IN THE NEW CENTURY, 1900-1930. Arkansas Creates Afroamerican Organization," Fall 1977.

The Huntsville Democrat, A notice of reward for capture and of runaway slave [notice by Charity Cooper], June 18, 1838.

The Huntsville Times, "In rural areas, oldtimers swear cow manure tea cures colds, fever," June 30, 2002. Written by Tom Gordon, *The Birmingham News*.

The Huntsville Times, "The Toney Home," December 4, 1932.

The Huntsville Times, "The Lee Home," March 5, 1933.

The Huntsville Times, "Army to Preserve Old Lee Home in Area of Arsenal," November 24, 1941.

The Huntsville Times, "Historic House on Arsenal Saved with Relocation," December 9, 1973.

The Huntsville Times, [clipped article with no title: article subject was family reunions held by former Pond Beat and Mullins Flat residents], June 9, 1991.

The Huntsville Times. "Residential Rescue: This old house is getting ready for bright future," January 15, 1999.

The Huntsville Weekly Democrat, Casteroil advertisement. July 19, 1916.

The Redstone Rocket, "Ante-Bellum Home on Post Holds Famed Curving Stairs," June 3, 1952.

The Redstone Rocket, "100 Year-Old Farm House Moves 11 ½ Miles," January 1956.